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outgoing president’s message

Dear BCARF Members,

It has been my pleasure to serve as 
president for the last two years, and 
now it is my pleasure to retire, no 
irony intended. The Association is 
in good hands, with Paul Spagnoli 
as new president, Dennis Sardella as 
VP, Loretta Higgins as new member-
at-large, and the rest of the Executive 

Committee continuing. We have lived in ‘interesting’ times in the 
last year, with a sudden move required to St. Clement’s Hall. But 
the Association’s activities have continued in full throttle, with 
programs (directed by Judith Wilt), seminars (directed by David 
Northrup), book group meetings led by Jean Mooney, museum 
tours arranged by Peg Dwyer, and the year-end banquet orches-
trated by Jean Mooney. Our web page continues to be updated 
by Peter Olivieri, though we have had to take down the bulletin 
board which was little used and apparently invaded by Russian 
agents. The Photo Galleries, produced by Marjorie Sardella, pro-
vide ever-varying entertainment. Charles Landraitis has done a 
wonderful job with the budget and managed well the fake news 
of an apparent but, in fact, non-existent shortfall. We are very 
grateful to the STM Library’s Head Librarian Esther Griswold for 
hosting our programs, and to the office of VP Kelli Armstrong for 
support in our move.  

Meetings with Vice Provost for Faculties Billy Soo and Associ-
ate Vice Provost Thomas McGuinness show that they are eager 
to support ways of making our activities known to faculty con-
templating retirement. But the delicacy of such communication 
needs to be negotiated. II you have ideas about this or other 
things, please let us know.

What we have to give retiring faculty members is a supportive 
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tored for many years. In recognition of this being my final year, a 
wonderful surprise party was planned and held at a beautiful hill-
top restaurant in Nicaragua, attended by the “Nica 11” BC faculty 
and student group and members of Jubilee House, CGEE and the 
clinic.  Of the many meaningful remarks and mementos received, 
I was especially grateful for the plaque with the BC insignia ac-
knowledging my many years of service to the university and to 
the Nueva Vida clinic. This plaque will be placed on the wall of the 
clinic’s new health promoter training room.  

Another poignant event was the closure of the Beth Israel Hospi-
tal Nurses Alumnae Association of which I was co-president. To 
mark this momentous occasion, my life-long friend/co-president 
and I oversaw the commission of a beautiful nursing wall sculp-
ture for the now Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center and creat-
ed a documentary of the hospital, school of nursing and alumnae 
association. My husband and I also traveled to Curacao, Oregon, 
Florida, and to Spain where we sailed the Canary Islands in our 
friends’ catamaran and then spent my birthday in the Costa del 
Sol, Estepona, Spain. While I stay busy with new activities, we still 
spend summers in CT and more time with family and friends.  

Peter Kugel, Management
My wife (Judy F. Kugel) just published her first book (70-Some-
thing: Live, Love and Limits in the Bonus Years). It’s about life in 
one’s seventies and it contains some anecdotes about me. On top 
of that, its main blurb is by Joe  Quinn.  People who want to read 
what Quinn says about it can see his blurb on the back cover on 
the web (at bit.ly/70-something).

Vera Lee, Romance Languages
Since receiving a generous award from BCARF I’ve been hard at 
work writing my graphic novel, Roger, the Renegade Robot
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a large icon in the Museum’s collection. He was also invited to 
give a Special Gallery Tour on “The Life of the Mother of God 
Through Icons” in conjunction with the Museum’s exhibit, “Pon-
dering Mary, Her Story Through Icons.” In October, he spoke on 
“The Hidden Language of Russian Icons” at Wellesley-Weston 
Lifelong Living in Wellesley, MA. He also presented two talks on 
“The Life of the Mother of God Through Icons” (Vision of Peace 
Prayer Group, Holliston, MA; and to the Catholic Daughters of 
the Americas Monthly Meeting, St. Joseph Church, Medway, MA).

Marjorie is active with her photography through participation in 
art exhibits in the Franklin and Mansfield area, and through her 
Beaux Regards Photographic Art photo blog on Facebook, and on 
Instagram, and through creative writing.  Most recently her photo 
of the abandoned Seneca Knitting Mills in Seneca Falls NY, enti-
tled ”Nature’s Reclamation Project,” was awarded second place in 
the photography category of the Franklin Art Association’s Spring 
Show.  She also continues to serve as the “unofficial official pho-
tographer” for BCARF.

John Savage, Education
John published an article “Something to Rely On” in Literacy To-
day, Summer 2017, a publication of the International Literacy As-
sociation.

Paul Schervish, Sociology
My most important news is the arrival of two more granddaugh-
ters, born to my Boston College graduated children: daugher  
Julia’07 and Ricky’07 had their second daughter, Hayley, last Au-
gust in Chapel Hill on the very same day my boy Gabriel ’10 and 
Abby had their first, Georgia, in Newton. Cousin Twins, we say. 
We get good time with all our kids because we live in Chapel Hill 
for the winter and Welffleet during the summer (where, our boy 
Alexander ’12 also visits from his roost in Boston. 

I continue to write a bit and have given talks around the country 
this past year including California, Arizona  and Colorado. My 
wife Terry (should she want to) and I will be traveling to San Di-
ego, Chile (she wants to!), and Minnesota this fall or early next 
year where I have been asked to speak at conferences organized to 
advance philanthropy. 

We have become involved in helping a section of Detroit (my 
hometown) revive.  We have given a lead gift to encourage support 
for Gesu School connected to Gesu Parish, which are across the 
street from the University of Detroit Mercy. Our goal is to help the 
school, one of four (there used to be 125) remaining Catholic grade 
schools in Detroit, get the students all the way to and through 
higher education and training.  The kids graduate from 8th grade 
(with 8th+  skills), go to the best Catholic high schools or Detroit’s 
public exam schools, graduate and go to college, junior college, 
or the military. They make it out of the cycle of poverty.  The nice 
thing is that various foundations have taken the UDM and Gesu 
corridor as one of the  revival zones of Detroit in addition, of 
course, to the downtown area—and the Gesu School, UDM, and 
Gesu Parish are deemed important anchors for that revival.    
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new retirees
Welcome to the following faculty who now join us in retirement 
as of Spring 2017:

Mark Gelfand, History

Jane Gionfriddo, LAW

Roberto Goizueta, Theology

Michael Keith, Communications

Deborah Levenson-Estrada, History
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Retired Faculty Grant proposals Invited for 2017-18
A limited amount of funds has been made available by the Pro-
vost’s Office for the purpose of providing grants for projects 
undertaken by members of the Boston College Association of 
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bcarf event calendar 2017-18
SEpTEmBER 
•	 Thursday, September 14, 10:oo a.m. 

Book Club 

•	 Thursday, September 14, Noon 
Research Seminar

•	 Thursday, September 14, 1:30 p.m. 
Executive Committee

•	 Thursday, September 21, 11:30 a.m. 
Program Meeting

OCTOBER
•	 Thursday, October 12, 10:oo a.m. 

Book Club 

•	 Thursday, October 12, Noon 
Research Seminar

•	 Thursday, October 12, 1:30 p.m. 
Executive Committee

•	 Thursday, October 19, 11:30 a.m. 
Program Meeting

NOVEmBER
•	 Thursday, November 9, 10:oo a.m. 

Book Club 

•	 Thursday, November 9, Noon 
Research Seminar

•	 Thursday, November 9, 1:30 p.m. 
Executive Committee

•	 Thursday, November 16, 11:30 a.m. 
Program Meeting

DECEmBER
•	 Thursday, December 7, 10:30 a.m. 

Book Club

JANUARY
•	 Thursday, January 11, 10:oo a.m. 

Book Club 

•	 Thursday, January 11, Noon 
Research Seminar

•	 Thursday, January 11, 1:30 p.m. 
Executive Committee

•	 Thursday, January 18, 11:30 a.m. 
Program Meeting

FEBRUARY
•	 Thursday, February 15, 10:oo a.m. 

Book Club 

•	 Thursday, February 15, Noon 
Research Seminar

•	 Thursday, February 15, 1:30 p.m. 
Executive Committee

•	 Thursday, February 22, 11:30 a.m. 
Program Meeting

mARCh
•	 Thursday, March 15, 10:oo a.m. 

Book Club 

•	 Thursday, March 15, Noon 
Research Seminar

•	 Thursday, March 15, 1:30 p.m. 
Executive Committee

•	 Thursday, March 22, 11:30 a.m. 
Program Meeting

ApRIL
•	 Thursday, April 12, 10:oo a.m. 

Book Club 

•	 Thursday, April 12, Noon 
Research Seminar

•	 Thursday, April 12, 1:30 p.m. 
Executive Committee

•	 Thursday, April 19, 11:30 a.m. 
Program Meeting

mAY
•	 Thursday, May 10, 10:oo a.m. 

Book Club 

•	 Thursday, May 10, Noon 
Research Seminar

•	 Thursday, May 10, 1:30 p.m. 
Executive Committee

•	 Thursday, May 17, 11:30 a.m.


